
 

                     
 
 
 

March 1, 2021 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular meeting on Monday, 
March 1, 2021 at 6:00 PM by using ZOOM—virtual meeting software (due to the COVID-19 
pandemic) for Facebook Live Streaming and in person in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams 
Street, Plymouth, NC. Commissioners Tracey Johnson, Ann Keyes, Carol Phelps, Bill Sexton 
and Julius Walker, Jr. were present.  Also present were County Manager/County Attorney Curtis 
Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer Missy Dixon.   
 

 Chair Sexton called the meeting to order. Commissioner Phelps gave the invocation; 
County Manager Potter led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  NONE 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Johnson made a motion to approve the 
Consent Agenda: 
 

Items listed under Consent are generally of a routine nature.  The Board may take action to 
approve/disapprove all items in a single vote.  Any item may be withheld from a general action, 
to be discussed and voted upon separately at the discretion of the Board. 
a) Approval of Minutes 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 
c) Proclamation:  Proclaiming March 2021 as the 19th Annual March for Meals Month 
d) Fund Balance Policy  
   

Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Chair Sexton proceeded with the roll call:  
Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea; 
Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Sexton, yea. Motion carried unanimously.  
   
 PUBLIC FORUM:  None.  
 
 
 EMPLOYEE OF THE QUARTER:   Chair Sexton recognized Tina Dunlow, Deputy Finance 
Officer as the Employee of the Quarter. 
 
 PUBLIC HEARINGS IN ACCORDANCE WITH 160-D:  Washington County Planning Board 
Director, Mr. David Clifton, Chair and Mr. Allen Pittman, Planning & Inspection Director spoke about 
bringing documentation up to code by following the new NCGS 160-D. 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to open the public hearing on the Flood Ordinance.  
Commissioner Keyes seconded.  Chair Sexton proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner 
Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea; Commissioner 
Keyes, yea; Commissioner Sexton, yea. Motion carried unanimously.  

 



 

Mr. Allen Pittman, Planning & Safety Director spoke with the Commissioners regarding 
160-D as a combination of 160-A and 153-A.   Commissioner Keyes said she went through the 
ordinances and they look good to her and were done well. 

 
Chair Sexton had a couple of questions at the very end of the Subdivision ordinance. 

Why is there information about playgrounds in subdivisions?  Sounds like anyone can go in there 
to participate in recreation.  Chair Sexton said the Planning Board should look more clearly at 
that portion. 

 
Chair Sexton said he also has a problem with the section regarding giving kid’s lots in the 

Subdivision ordinance.  Chair Sexton said in order to abide by the Subdivision ordinance he 
would like it changed to say that you can give more than one kid a lot.  Chair Sexton said he has 
3 daughters and would like to give them each a lot.   Mr. Pittman said if the County starts 
exempting families, where will we stop.  Chair Sexton said with the children or grandchildren. 
Mr. Pittman said that if the County starts dividing property it might be able to fall under land use.  
Mr. Potter noted that that’s two different laws.  

 
Commissioner Keyes asked if the Commissioners are just looking at farms or all 

property.  Chair Sexton said mainly farms. Commissioner Keyes said they would have to look at 
it for everyone. 

 
Mr. David Clifton, Planning Board Chair said even breaking off one piece of land affects 

Emergency Management and Services and Water, etc.  
 
Chair Sexton said he would like for the Planning Board to look at this ordinance to see if 

it could be reworded to cover generations. 
 
Mr. Pittman said the Planning Board can make changes and bring this one back with the 

other ordinances next month.  
 
Mr. Pittman wanted to know if the Commissioners had looked over the bond references.  

Chair Sexton said he would like the county attorney to look at it.  Mr. Potter said he did look at it 
today didn’t see any issues.  

 
Mr. Pittman said that he can bring back changes with the other documents the Planning 

Board is working on including the Zoning ordinance.   Mr. Clifton said that Mr. Pittman and Ms. 
Connie Barnes have been working hard on this.  It is a large undertaking.   

 
Commissioner Keyes and Chair Sexton said they appreciate all the work the Planning 

Board and the office staff are putting in on these updates.  
 
Commissioner Johnson made a motion to close the public hearing on the Ordinances.  

Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Chair Sexton proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner 
Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea; Commissioner 
Keyes, yea; Commissioner Sexton, yea. Motion carried unanimously.  

  
 DEPARTMENT INFORMATION UPDATE—RECREATION:  Mr. Randy Fulford, Director of 
Recreation, gave the following presentation.   



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 



 



 

 



 



 



 



 

 
 
 Chair Sexton said for Mr. Fulford to keep up the good work. 
 
 
  COVID-19 AND VACCINE UPDATE:  Mr. Wes Gray, MTW Health Department Director gave 
an update on COVID-19 and the vaccines.  
 



 

 



 

 
 Chair Sexton mentioned he’s been hearing that some folks getting the 2nd shot are 
complaining about the side effects. Mr. Gray said it’s because the body is ready to fight after 
they’ve had the first shot and it attacks it but lasts less than 24 hours. 



 

 Commissioner Keyes mentioned that Walgreen’s is now getting vaccines.  Commissioner 
Keyes said she has worked some of the clinics and has heard nothing but good things about how 
the vaccine is being distributed. 
 
 Mr. Potter said notices are coming out about where vaccine events are being held but has 
asked Mr. Gray to consolidate the lists and get them out. 
 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon said the budget transfers and budget 
amendments were in the Commissioners’ package.   



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 
Commissioner Keyes said Ms. Dixon explains the budget transfers and amendments so 

well that it makes it easy for the Commissioners to understand. 
 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion to approve the budget amendments as 
presented.  Commissioner Keyes seconded.  Chair Sexton proceeded with the roll call:  



 

Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea; 
Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Sexton, yea. Motion carried unanimously.  

 
  
 OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIR, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ COUNTY 
MANAGER OR CLERK:   
 
 Commissioner Walker was approached by a firefighter in Roper and said that some of the house 
numbers are not visible and makes it a little difficult for them to get to the proper house.  Commissioner 
Keyes said the County’s Safety Office makes the signs for the mailboxes. Commissioner Keyes said she 
would take the lead on this issue. 
 
 Commissioner Phelps said he would let the issue lay this meeting regarding the elections and 
school board members. 
 
 Commissioner Johnson mentioned that we are close to having a roll out from Trillium of managed 
care. A 2,000 page application was submitted.  She will have more information later on what the county 
may be responsible for. 
 
 Commissioner Keyes said that she and Commissioner Phelps are still working with Mr. Jones on 
Cardinal Road.  Commissioner Keyes said she has also been working with seniors trying to get them 
registered for the vaccine. 
 
 Chair Sexton said he was approached by Mr. Stanley James regarding litter pickup.  Mr. James has 
a group that would be willing to start taking over some of the most littered areas. Chair Sexton asked 
Commissioner Phelps if DOT still has bags, etc. and he said yes, and they can check at the building in 
Creswell.  Chair Sexton also said maybe Mr. Potter can talk about it on his radio show.  Also, the County 
may need to put up some “no littering” signs that shows that the fine for littering is $1,000.  Chair Sexton 
said he thinks that would be a good community project.  Mr. Potter said some staff may want to participate 
and also the TTA.  Commissioner Phelps said that the Adopt a Road program still exists.  Chair Sexton 
said he met with the drainage folks too. Commissioner Phelps asked if there are maps that show where the 
canals tie into.  Mr. Potter said check with Soil & Water and Commissioner Keys also said maybe check 
with Forestry.   
 
 Mr. Potter mentioned deferring the method of election for School Board members.  The School 
Board members are not in favor of it. 
 
 Mr. Potter said he has applied for and received approval for an intern from LFNC.  
 
 Mr. Potter said the County received a written request from RDC for one of the Riverlight Transit 
buses that will be coming out of circulation. Mr. Potter said he has not made a recommendation. 
 
 Commissioner Johnson asked if Riverlight is carrying folks to get vaccines. Mr. Potter said he will 
check on that.  
 
 Mr. Potter had a ZOOM conference call with Commissioner Phelps and Mr. Fulford and others 
regarding Veteran’s Field.  The folks who want the field would prefer to obtain it out right. They have 
some folks who would be private investors.  On the Recreation side, it is felt to let them use it but not let 
them have it.  The County could let them lease it.  



 

 
 Commissioner Keyes made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 143-
318.11(a)(1) to prevent the disclosure of information that is privileged or confidential pursuant to 
applicable law including without limitation NCGS 66-152(3); NCGS§143-318.11(a)(3)--attorney-
client privilege; NCGS 143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss the location or expansion of industries or other 
businesses in the area, et. seq and NCGS §143-318.11(a)(6)—personnel.  Commissioner Phelps 
seconded.  Chair Sexton proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner 
Phelps, yea; Commissioner Johnson, yea; Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Sexton, yea. 
Motion carried unanimously.  

 
Back in Open Session, at 9:20 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner 

Walker made a motion to adjourn.  Commissioner Keyes seconded. Chair  Sexton 
proceeded with the roll call:  Commissioner Walker, yea; Commissioner Phelps, yea; 
Commissioner Johnson, yea; Commissioner Keyes, yea; Commissioner Sexton, yea. Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
       William R. “Bill” Sexton          Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCMCC 

         Chair        Clerk to the Board   
 
 
 
 


